CHAPTER THREE

Treatment with platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma in otorhinolaryngology-a review and future perspectives

Domen Vozel^{a, b,*}, Darja Božič^{c, d}, Marko Jeran^{c, d}, Zala Jan^c, Manca Pajnič^c, Ljubiša Pađen^c, Bojana Uršič^e, Aleš Iglič^{d, f, g}, Veronika Kralj-Iglič^{g, h} and Saba Battelino^{a, b}

^aDepartment of Otorhinolaryngology and Cervicofacial Surgery, University Medical Centre Ljubljana, Ljubljana, Slovenia

^bFaculty of Medicine, University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana, Slovenia

^cLaboratory of Clinical Biophysics, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana, Slovenia ^dLaboratory of Physics, Faculty of Electrical Engineering, University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana, Slovenia ^cDepartment of Urology, University Medical Centre Ljubljana, Ljubljana, Slovenia

^fLaboratory of Clinical Biophysics, Faculty of Medicine, University of Ljubljana, Ljubljana, Slovenia ^gExtracellular Vesicles and Mass Spectrometry Laboratory, Institute of Biosciences and BioResources, National Research Council of Italy, Naples, Italy

^hUniversity of Ljubljana, Faculty of Health Sciences, Laboratory of Clinical Biophysics, Ljubljana, Slovenia *Corresponding author: E-mail: domen.vozel@kclj.si

Contents

1. Extracellular vesicles		
1.1	Classification and biogenesis of extracellular vesicles	121
	1.1.1 Microdomain formation	121
	1.1.2 Binding of cytosolic molecules	122
	1.1.3 Budding	122
	1.1.4 Fission	122
	1.1.5 Exocytosis	122
1.2	Mode of action of extracellular vesicles	122
1.3	Isolation of extracellular vesicles	122
1.4	Applicability of extracellular vesicles isolates in clinical practice	123
Plat	elet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma (PVRP)	123
2.1	Platelets and platelet-derived extracellular vesicles	124
2.2	Platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma preparation protocols	127
	2.2.1 Plasma-based protocols	128
	2.2.2 Buffy coat-based protocols	128
2.3	Composition of platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma	129
	2.3.1 Platelet concentration	130
	2.3.2 Leukocyte concentration	130
	Extr 1.1 1.2 1.3 1.4 Plat 2.2 2.3	 Extracellular vesicles 1.1 Classification and biogenesis of extracellular vesicles <i>1.1.1 Microdomain formation</i> <i>1.1.2 Binding of cytosolic molecules</i> <i>1.1.3 Budding</i> <i>1.1.4 Fission</i> <i>1.1.5 Exocytosis</i> 1.2 Mode of action of extracellular vesicles 1.3 Isolation of extracellular vesicles 1.4 Applicability of extracellular vesicles isolates in clinical practice Platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma (PVRP) 2.1 Platelets and platelet-derived extracellular vesicles 2.2 Platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma preparation protocols <i>2.2.1 Plasma-based protocols</i> 2.3 Composition of platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma preparation protocols <i>2.2.1 Plasma-based protocols</i> 2.3 Composition of platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma <i>2.3.1 Platelet concentration</i> <i>2.3.2 Leukocyte concentration</i>

	2.4	Roles of anticoagulants in blood sampling and platelet- and extracellular	130
		vesicle-rich plasma activation type	
3.	Trea	atment with platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma	132
	3.1	Face, nose and paranasal sinuses	132
	3.2	Lips and oral cavity	134
	3.3	Pharynx and esophagus	136
	3.4	Salivary glands	136
	3.5	Ear and lateral skull base	136
		3.5.1 The external ear	136
		3.5.2 The middle ear	136
	3.6	Platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma adverse effects	137
	3.7	Future of platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma in otorhinolaryngology	137
		3.7.1 Treatment of chronic middle ear infection after cholesteatoma surgery with	138
		platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma	
4.	Futu	ure of extracellular vesicle isolates in otorhinolaryngology	142
Ac	knov	vledgments	143
Ret	ferer	nces	143

Abstract

Extracellular vesicles (EVs), also known as microvesicles, exosomes, nanovesicles, microparticles etc. are a heterogeneous group of nanometrically sized cell-derived membranous structures which can originate from any cell, including plant cell or bacteria. They were found in many body fluids including platelet-rich plasma (PRP). PRP is a bloodderived product with immune, hemostatic and regenerative effects. PRP is expected to contain important concentrations of EVs which could be important contributors to PRPs effects. For that reason, we call the preparation from PRP a platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma (PVRP). PVRP has been used in various medical fields including orthopedics, traumatology, wound care surgery, plastic, reconstructive and esthetic surgery, hand surgery, maxillofacial and oral surgery, gynecology, urology, ophthalmology, cardiothoracic surgery, neurosurgery and otorhinolaryngology. Otorhinolaryngology is a field in which PVRP has a great potential in the treatment of diseases of the face, neck, nose, paranasal sinuses, anterior skull base, lips, oral cavity, pharynx, esophagus, salivary glands, ear and lateral skull base. To present this potential and also hitherto gathered results in the field of otorhinolaryngology, this chapter describes the role of platelets and EVs in diagnostics and treatment with an emphasis on otorhinolaryngology. Also, we discuss future perspectives of EVs and PVRP in treatment of moist radical cavities after cholesteatoma surgery.

1. Extracellular vesicles

According to Théry et al. [1] International Society for Extracellular Vesicles endorses extracellular vesicle (EV) as a generic term for particles naturally released from the cell that are delimited by a lipid bilayer and

cannot replicate, i.e. do not contain a functional nucleus. This definition encompasses any cell, including plant cell or bacteria which can present a source of EVs [1-4]. First, it was believed that EVs serve in transport of cell waste only [2], but later their vital role in intercellular communication in health and disease became apparent [4-7].

EVs have been classified as microvesicles and exosomes in the majority of reviewed studies, therefore this chapter involves this classification also [2]. However, there is no consensus for specific markers of EV subtypes, so far and EVs should not be described as microvesicles or exosomes, unless their reliable specific markers of subcellular origin can be established within an experimental system. According to the minimal requirements of MISEV2018 publication [1] EVs should be described based on their:

- (a) physical characteristics:
 - i. size: small EVs (sEVs) for < 200 nm and medium/large EVs (m/ lEVs) for > 200 nm.
 - ii. density: low, middle, high.
- (b) biochemical composition.
- (c) descriptions of conditions or cell of origin.

1.1 Classification and biogenesis of extracellular vesicles

As already mentioned, EVs have been classified as microvesicles and exosomes also. This classification is based on EV formation mechanisms, size, composition and source. Van Niel et al. [2] classifies microvesicles as 50-500 nm-sized membranous particles which are formed by ectocytosis (i.e. plasma membrane budding) and exosomes as 50-150 nm-sized membranous particles which are formed by exocytosis of intracellular compartments [2,4]. Some molecular mechanisms of EV formation have been identified, therefore formation can be arbitrarily divided into stages [2,7].

1.1.1 Microdomain formation

An initial step of EV formation is the aggregation of proteins and lipids in the plasma membrane or multivesicular endosome (MVE) to form microdomains (i.e. aggregates of membranous molecules). Formation of microdomains on plasma membrane precedes the formation of microvesicles and formation of microdomains in MVE precedes the formation of intraluminal vesicles (ILV). Understandably, MVE is an intracellular compartment which contains vesicles formed by inward budding of MVE [2].

1.1.2 Binding of cytosolic molecules

Microdomains bind cytosolic molecules (e.g. proteins, RNA) which are later encapsulated within microvesicle or ILV [2].

1.1.3 Budding

Aggregates of microdomains and cytosolic molecules begin to bud outward (i.e. ectocytosis) from the plasma membrane in extracellular space to form microvesicle or inward of MVE to form ILV [2].

1.1.4 Fission

Microvesicles are finally formed by cleavage (i.e. fission) of plasma membrane bud and ILV by cleavage of MVE bud. On this stage, exosomes are encapsulated within MVE but called ILV [2].

1.1.5 Exocytosis

The final step of exosome formation is presumably exocytosis of MVE which releases ILV in extracellular space. On this stage ILV are named exosomes [2].

According to described mechanisms of EVs formation, it is expected that exosomes involve more steps of formation, are smaller and carry different cargo than microvesicles [2].

1.2 Mode of action of extracellular vesicles

EVs exert a physiological or pathological response when reaching a target cell. Target cell can be adjacent, distant or an origin cell. The latter implies an important role of EVs in autoregulation. There are three modes of action of EVs:

- **1.** binding with plasma cell membranous receptors which induces cellular signaling:
- 2. the fusion of EV and plasma membrane which causes a cytosolic release of EV cargo
- 3. uptake of EV by plasma membrane with endocytosis [2].

1.3 Isolation of extracellular vesicles

Although the applicability of EVs is promising and mechanisms of their formation are thoroughly studied, there is presently no standard isolation protocol to harvest EVs and prepare EVs isolates so far. Different body fluids and cell-culture media have already been used to harvest and inspect EVs microscopically [8–10]. It is well-known that blood-derived EVs are a dynamic material formed by blood-cell fragments [11]. Additionally, blood-derived EV isolation protocols are based on red blood cell (RBC) and leukocyte elimination, therefore harvested pellet contains EVs in addition to plateletand megakaryocyte-derived molecules [12]. However standard laboratory tests do not detect EVs exclusively, concentrations of EVs in body fluids, culture media or EVs isolates can be high [13].

1.4 Applicability of extracellular vesicles isolates in clinical practice

EVs contain different molecules which are important in intercellular communication, therefore they could be applied in diagnosis or therapy of numerous diseases. For that reason, it is appropriate to term them as theranostic tools. They could be used as biomarkers in the diagnosis of infectious, neurodegenerative, autoimmune diseases or tumors. Therapeutically, they could be used as vaccines to prevent infectious diseases or tumors, as immunosuppressive or regenerative therapy or as drug-delivery tools [6].

Although EV isolates still have not been used for therapy in daily clinical practice, they have been regularly used via platelet-rich plasma (PRP). PRP contains high concentrations of platelets and platelet-derived EVs (PDEVs), which possess PRP's main regenerative effects [12,14]. In fact EV isolates are expected to exert at least the same regeneration potential as PRP alone if not superior [12]. For that reason, the preparation can be appropriately named platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma (PVRP).

2. Platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma (PVRP)

The terminology of PVRP and its types is inconsistent (e.g. plateletrich plasma, platelet-rich fibrin matrix, platelet-rich fibrin, platelet-rich growth factors, platelet concentrate, platelet gel) due to different observation methods, preparation and activation protocols [15]. Moreover, it was confirmed that PVRP's main regenerative functions are exhibited by PDEV derived from PVRP according to in-vitro and in-vivo animals studies [16]. An abundance of PDEVs and activated platelets prone to shed PDEVs in PVRP have been described and furthermore observed microscopically [14]. Fig. 1 shows a sample of PVRP, which contains large quantity of platelets (A) and sub-micron particles (B), believed to be PDEVs. Some red blood cells and leukocytes can usually be found as well. It can be seen that platelets are in activated state. It is known that upon activation, platelets are prone to



Fig. 1 Scanning electron micrographs of platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma. Platelets (Panel A) and sub-micron particles (Panel B) are present in high concentrations. White arrow (Panel A) shows activated, shedding platelet which is prone to produce extracellular vesicles by shedding (i.e. ectocytosis), black arrow (Panel B) shows a red blood cell and gray arrow (Panel B) a leukocyte.

shed vesicles [12]. Roles of PDEVs in PVRP additionally interferes the PVRP terminology. However, it is reasonable to define PVRP as a fraction of blood plasma with platelet and EV concentrations higher than in peripheral blood [17].

Additionally, it is of utmost importance to thoroughly describe the preparation and administration protocol to enable further analyses. Briefly, PVRP can be prepared whether by isolation of plasma or buffy coat from blood sample via distinctive centrifugation-based protocols. The following subchapters describe blood fractions, platelet and EV functions to better understand preparation protocols and biological roles of PVRP.

2.1 Platelets and platelet-derived extracellular vesicles

Fig. 2 shows a sample of blood of a healthy subject that underwent centrifugation 1000–2000 g for 20–30 min. It can be seen that erythrocytes which are colored red gather at the bottom of the tube and normally occupy approximately 55% of blood volume (i.e. hematocrit). Plasma, a yellowish liquid above the erythrocytes, of a healthy person normally occupies approximately 45% of blood volume. Between plasma and hematocrit is a thin layer called buffy coat which is consisted of leukocytes and platelets. Buffy coat normally occupies less than 1% of blood volume. To sum up, platelets are abundant in the buffy coat. However, due to a heterogenous platelet size and shape which cause variable sedimentation rates, they can be found in plasma and hematocrit also. This should be taken into consideration when isolating platelets in PVRP preparation.



Fig. 2 Blood fractions after centrifugation at 1000–2000 g for 20–30 min. Upper yellowish layer is plasma and lower dark red are red blood cells. The ratio between the volume of red blood cells and total volume of blood is called hematocrit. Buffy coat, which occupies less than 1% of blood volume in a normal human subject, is observed as a greyish layer between plasma and red blood cells. Plasma or buffy coat are harvested from whole blood sample after the first centrifugation to produce platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma.

Platelets and platelet-derived EVs carry the most important regenerative functions of PVRP [12,14,16]. Resting platelets are $2-3 \mu m$ sized disc-like blood cells without nuclei, formed by megakaryocyte cytoplasm fragmentation in the bone marrow or lungs. Their lifespan is relatively short - 7-10 days [18]. Their blood concentration in healthy human subject is $150-400 \times 10^9/L$. Blood concentration qualifies them in the second place, after RBCs [19]. Platelets have an essential role in hemostasis, immune response and tissue regeneration. Their shape and size enable them to travel near the vessel wall and detect endothelial damage first [20]. They possess their functions via secretion of bioactive molecules contained in granules, cytoplasm or cellular organelles (i.e. extra-granular molecules) (Table 1). Alpha granules which are the largest and most abundant contain approximately 280 different types of proteins. Delta granules (i.e. dense granules) are smaller, less abundant and contain smaller molecules (Table 1). Lambda, the least abundant granules, are lysosomes, which contain mainly enzymes. T-granules have also been described

Functions	
Chemotaxis, cell growth and differentiation,	
Transmembrane adapter protein, leukocyte recruitment	
TNF- α family: B-cell response, endothelial cell and antigen-presenting cell activation	
Smooth muscle cell growth factor	
Neutrophil, eosinophil activation, immunoglobulin formation	
Extracellular matrix disintegration, platelet- leukocyte aggregate formation	
Cell growth and differentiation, monocyte/ macrophage differentiation	
Monocyte, neutrophil, T-cell recruitment and helper T-cell differentiation	
Neutrophil activation and recruitment, macrophage phagocytosis activation	
Thrombin production and its regulation, angiogenesis	
Leukocyte adhesion, complement activation	
T-cell, monocyte and neutrophil chemotaxis	
Cell proliferation, T-cell differentiation, B- cell and macrophage phenotype regulation	
Bactericidal and fungicidal properties	
Apoptosis, endothelial cell inflammation, platelet-macrophage aggregates formation	
Angiogenesis, adhesion molecule expression	
Platelet adhesion, neutrophil extravasation	
Platelet, leukocyte and endothelial cell activation	
T-cell regulation	
Vascular reactivity enhancement and degranulation, pro- and anti-inflammatory functions	
Immune response stimulation	
Dendritic cell and T-cell regulation, vasoconstriction and increased capillary permeability	

Table 1Some molecules from platelets and platelet-derived extracellular vesicles inplatelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma with their functional roles inhemostasis, immune response and regeneration [16,21,23].

Molecule	Functions		
Extra-granular molecules			
GPIba	Binding with leukocyte Mac-1		
IL-1β	Acute inflammatory response, leukocyte and endothelial cell activation		
Nitric oxide	Anti-inflammatory and antithrombotic effect		
Thromboxane	T-cell differentiation, monocyte activation		

 Table 1
 Some molecules from platelets and platelet-derived extracellular vesicles in platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma with their functional roles in hemostasis, immune response and regeneration [16,21,23].—cont'd

 Molecule
 Functions

ADP, adenosine diphosphate; *bFGF*, basic fibroblast growth factor; *CD40L*, CD40 ligand; *GPIba*, glycoprotein Ib*a*; *IL*, interleukin; *MIP*, macrophage inhibitory protein; *MMP*, metalloproteinase; *NAP*, neutrophil activating peptide; *PDGF*, platelet-derived growth factor; *PF*, platelet factor 4; *Ppbp*, Pro-platelet basic protein; *SDF*, stromal cell-derived factor; *TGF*, transforming growth factor; *TNF*, tumor necrosis factor; *VEGF*, vascular endothelial growth factor; *vWF*, von Willebrand factor.

and contain molecules which are secreted via exocytosis or simply translocated to the extracellular surface of the plasma membrane [21]. Notably, some molecules from granules also provide antimicrobial effects of PVRP, identified in numerous in-vitro and in-vivo animal studies [22].

Understandably platelets are the most numerous blood immune cells due to a concentration greater than the blood concentration of leukocytes and important immunological and antimicrobial roles [19].

Platelet-derived extracellular vesicles (PDEVs) which are formed after platelet activation [18], possess cell functions of their origin, therefore they are important in hemostasis, immune response and tissue regeneration [19–21,24]. Additionally, platelet-derived exosomes isolated from PVRP possess a substantial role in the proliferation-, migration- and vessel formation-promoting effects of PVRP. These roles are mediated by composition of exosomes, which are rich in growth factors, especially bFGF, PDGF, TFG- β and VEGF (Table 1) [16].

2.2 Platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma preparation protocols

The knowledge of blood composition and characteristics of platelets described above enables us to prepare PVRP with different protocols. In fact, statistical review of 105 clinical studies describing the PVRP preparation protocols for later clinical application revealed that their repeatability is 10% [25].

At this point it is important to mention that platelets and leukocytes are also present in other blood fractions in addition to buffy coat. Therefore, it is impossible to completely separate platelets from other blood cells with centrifugation due to intra- and inter-subject blood components variability despite the protocol type. In general, there are 2 types of centrifugationbased PVRP preparation protocols: plasma-based and buffy coat-based protocols, differing in platelet yield, leukocyte concentration, volume of PVRP and consequent clinical applicability of prepared PVRP.

Additionally venepuncture technique (e.g. needle gauge, tourniquet use), materials used in PVRP preparation and staff skills are important in EV formation and therefore in PVRP preparation [11,26,27]. Blood donor and PVRP recipient are different in heterologous or the same in autologous in PVRP application.

2.2.1 Plasma-based protocols

These preparation protocols are based on the separation of blood plasma and platelets from leukocytes and erythrocytes. This is acquired by discarding hematocrit and buffy coat after the first centrifugation step (Fig. 3). Because buffy coat contains the majority of leukocytes and a considerable number of platelets due to their sedimentation rates, plasma-based protocols produce PVRP with low or minute leukocyte count at the expense of low platelet count. Yielded platelet concentrations are typically approximately 2-3times higher $(300-500 \times 10^9 \text{ platelets/L})$ than baseline whole blood platelet concentration [17]. To increase platelet count and to lower leukocyte count in PVRP, differential instead of single centrifugation can be utilized. Protocol shown in Fig. 3 is based on differential centrifugation of blood sample at low spin rate and short spin regimen (about 200-400 g for 4–6 min at 18 °C) to isolate RBCs initially, followed by centrifugation of harvested supernatant (i.e. plasma above buffy coat) at high spin rate and long spin regimen (about 600-800 g for 16-18 min at 18 °C) to concentrate platelets.

2.2.2 Buffy coat-based protocols

These preparation protocols focus on platelet isolation. To achieve this, buffy coat is isolated from blood sample by centrifugation at high spin rates and long spin regimens. Namely, the platelet count is high on the expense of high platelet count. Typically buffy coat-based preparation protocols yield 3-8 times higher ($500-1.500 \times 10^9$ platelets/L) than baseline whole blood platelet concentration [17].



Fig. 3 A scheme of the plasma-based platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma preparation protocol. Blood samples are collected into tubes with anticoagulant (Panel 1) and are centrifuged at several hundred g and temperature close to room temperature for some minutes to prepare a product with distinctive layers (Panels 2 and 3A): red blood cells, plasma and buffy coat. Plasma that was harvested into citrated tubes (*black arrow* in Panel 3A) is transferred with a sterile pipette into a single tube (Fig. 2, Panel 3B). Accuracy is required to prevent buffy coat and red blood cell harvesting. Plasma is then centrifuged again (at about 500–1000 g for about 20 min at the same temperature) to produce a preparation with distinctive hazy pellet (*white arrows* in Panels 4, 5A and 5B). The upper half of this product (*bordered by the white dashed line* in Panel 4) that is called platelet-poor plasma (PPP) is discarded (Panel 5A) without prior resuspension. The remaining preparation (Panel 5B) is resuspended in the same tube (Panel 5C). From that point on, the preparation which is optionally exogenously activated prior autologous administration (Panel 6), is called platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma.

2.3 Composition of platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma

Ideal average concentrations of PVRP have been suggested according to healing effects. However, it is postulated that platelet concentrations above $1250 \times 10^3/\mu$ L could exhibit inhibitory effects [17]. Additionally, the

healing effects of other platelet concentrations in PVRP have been studied. PAW classification was published by Delong et al., which classifies PVRP according to platelet concentration (P), activation method (A) and leukocyte concentration (W). It provides guidance in PVRP preparation and standardization of data for subsequent meta-analyses of studies in various clinical settings. Delong et al., also proposed that these studies should include baseline whole blood platelet concentration [17].

2.3.1 Platelet concentration

Platelet concentration in PVRP is classified as low, moderate, high or super. Low means that platelet concentration in PVRP is lower than baseline and is termed as platelet-poor plasma. It has a minute effect; therefore, it is often used as a placebo. Moderate PVRP platelet concentrations are up to 4-times higher than baseline (i.e., up to 750×10^9 /L). Majority of clinical studies that reported satisfactory effect used moderate platelet concentrations. If platelet concentration is 4- to 6-times higher than baseline (i.e., $750-1250 \times 10^9$ /L), it is classified as high. This concentration is usually achieved with buffy coat-based PVRP preparation protocols. Several in-vivo clinical and animal studies report a beneficial effect of the high platelet concentration. Platelet concentrations in PVRP higher than 6-times baseline (i.e., above 1250×10^9 /L) could be detrimental and could induce harmful effects due to paradoxical inhibition as excessive concentrations of platelets and growth factors lead to platelet apoptosis, receptor downregulation and desensitization [17].

2.3.2 Leukocyte concentration

Leukocyte concentration depends on the PVRP preparation protocol. In contrast to plasma-based protocols, buffy coat-based protocols yield leukocyte concentrations higher than baseline. High leukocyte concentrations, particularly neutrophils, promote scar formation, for that reason leukocytes are undesirable for these cases. In the prevention of infections and treatment of open wounds, high concentrations may be required [17].

2.4 Roles of anticoagulants in blood sampling and plateletand extracellular vesicle-rich plasma activation type

When PVRP is prepared it can be administered to target tissue unchanged or administered as a gel.

PVRP gel is a result of an in-vitro (i.e. exogenous) platelet activation which can be simplified by blood clot formation. It can be achieved by using

various substances (i.e. activators), e.g. bovine thrombin, calcium chloride or both. Activators also dilute PVRP due to the increase of the volume. Side effects were observed after the application of the preparation; bovine thrombin was found to cause hypersensitivity reactions while calcium chloride induced pain or severe burning due to a decrease of pH in the preparation [17]. PVRP gel can be prepared also if blood is processed in a tube without anticoagulant. Indicatively, PVRP gel showed higher probability for adverse effects compared to native PVRP. Nomenclature of PVRP gel is inconsistent as it is often termed as platelet-rich fibrin, platelet-rich fibrin growth factors, platelet gel, platelet-rich gel etc. Therefore, classification of DeLong et al. suggests a description of activation type. Despite disadvantages, PVRP gel enables easier application in some cases due to mechanical characteristics (i.e. it can be sutured or manually applied to the target tissue). Additionally PVRP gel is supposed to release growth factors in a better controlled manner compared to native PVRP [17].

If blood was drawn into tubes without anticoagulant, a blood clot would form during the first centrifugation and the product is not defined as PVRP. Therefore, blood must be drawn into tubes containing anticoagulant [28]. The classification by Delong et al. does not consider the type of anticoagulant in the preparation of PVRP, although it is important [17]. Based on a study comparing three anticoagulants: sodium citrate, ACD (acid citrate dextrose solution) and EDTA (ethylenediaminetetraacetate) in the preparation of PVRP, do Amaral et al. [28] recommended the use of sodium citrate as an anticoagulant in venepunction. Sodium citrate enables the preparation of more concentrated PVRP and stimulates the proliferation of mesenchymal stromal cells without interfering with their phenotype [28].

Also, PVRP can be administered to target tissue without prior intentional activation (i.e. native PVRP). Then activation process happens in the target tissue (i.e. endogenously) which mimics the physiological platelet activation mechanism via interaction with type I collagen. Type I collagen is even more potent activator than thrombin. Endogenous activation prevents oversaturation of growth factor receptors due to natural growth factor release pattern. Additionally, native PVRP can be injected to the target tissue [17].

Although an activation type is important, PVRP is always activated exogenously and endogenously. Namely, platelets are imperatively exogenously activated during venepuncture and centrifugation and also endogenously by type 1 collagen [17,26]. Activation of plasma is targeted at transformation of platelets as regards the reactions that take place in the platelet membranes and their surroundings. However, as the local membrane composition is connected to the local curvature, changes in the platelet shape also take place. Activated platelets first exhibit tubular protrusions while the mother cell becomes globular. Eventually, the protrusions detach from the mother cell which is prone to fragment. Remodulation involving material from adjacent cells and/or fragments, including residual RBCs, may take place. Fragmented and reconstituted platelets and RBCs thereby form EVs in the preparation [14,19–21,24].

Basic knowledge of PVRP preparation protocols, PVRP composition, type of PVRP activation and desired PVRP administration technique allow a clinician to appropriately choose the most suitable PVRP for a patient. It is imperative to be aware of the importance of EVs in PVRP as mentioned above.

3. Treatment with platelet- and extracellular vesiclerich plasma

Ten years after the first use of PVRP in hematology in 1970, it began to be used in maxillofacial surgery followed by the treatment of musculoskeletal injuries in athletes [15]. PVRP use has expanded to other fields of medicine especially to surgical treatment of various disorders (Table 2). Although PVRP's wide indication area, there is a deficit of systematic reviews or meta-analyses regarding its use for the majority of diseases.

There is a lack of meta-analyses and systematic reviews of PVRP application that would enable further validation of this treatment option for different diseases, especially in otorhinolaryngology [60]. However, the application of PVRP was thoroughly described according to an anatomical area in otorhinolaryngology due to its invaluable potential (Table 3).

3.1 Face, nose and paranasal sinuses

PVRP has been proved efficient in different methods of facial rejuvenation. It was administrated as a local injection on half of the face every 2 weeks for 3 months. The effect was compared to the contralateral half of the face treated with injected growth factors (i.e. mesotherapy). PVRP was more efficient in rejuvenation compared to mesotherapy according to patient-reported and objective measures [62]. Additionally, a recent systematic review Table 2 A survey on platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma clinicalapplication in different fields of medicine (except otorhinolaryngology).Medical indication, disease or surgical

Field of medicine	procedure associated with PVRP application	
Orthopedics and traumatology	^a Plantar fasciitis [29] ^a Elbow epicondylitis [29] ^a Knee osteoarthritis [30,31] Hip osteoarthritis [32] Achilles tendinopathy [14] Patellar tendinopathy [14] Bone fracture [31] ACL rupture [31]	
Plastic, reconstructive, esthetic and hand surgery	Reduction mammaplasty [33] Abdominoplasty [33] Carpal tunnel syndrome [34] Alopecia [35,36] Breast reconstruction with lipofilling [37]	
Wound care surgery	^a Diabetic ulcers [38] Venous leg ulcers [39] Arterial ulcers [40] Pressure ulcers [39] Traumatic wounds [40] Chronic wounds [31,41]	
Maxillofacial and oral surgery	 ^aPeriodontal defects [42] ^aPeriodontal disease [43,44] ^aTemporomandibular joint osteoarthritis [45] Odontogenic mandibular cysts surgery [46] Mandibular fracture surgery [46,47] Dental implant surgery [43] Maxillary sinus lift [43] Bisphosphonate related osteonecrosis of the mandible [43] Orthognathic surgery [48] Dental extraction [43] 	
Gynecology and urology	Caesarean section [37] Cervical ectopia [37] Vulvar dystrophy [37] Cancer vulvectomy [37] Vesicular, perianal, rectovaginal fistulae [37] Erectile dysfunction [49] Urinary incontinence [37,49] Infertility [37] Vaginal infections [37] Vaginal aging [37] Peyronie's disease [49]	

Field of medicine	Medical indication, disease or surgical procedure associated with PVRP application	
Ophthalmology	Hyposecretory dry eye [50] Dry eye syndrome after laser refractive surgery [51] Sjögren's syndrome [52] Corneal ulcers [53]	
Cardiothoracic surgery	Sternotomy wounds [54,55] Chylothorax post esophagectomy [56] Mediastinitis after cardiac surgery [55]	
Neurosurgery	Post-dural puncture headache [57] Lumbar spine surgery [58] CSF leakage after cranial and spinal surgery [59]	

 Table 2
 A survey on platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma clinical

 application in different fields of medicine (except otorhinolaryngology).—cont'd

ACL, anterior cruciate ligament; CSF, erebrospinal fluid; PVRP, platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma.

^aDenotes systematic review or meta-analysis. Some fields of medicine share medical indications, diseases or surgical procedures listed in the table.

showed that PVRP injections are safe and may have modest benefit in the treatment of skin aging [61]. A meta-analysis of 7 studies showed that PVRP is efficient as a combination therapy with fractional carbon laser therapy or microneedling for atrophic acne scars [63]. PVRP has also been used in face and neck lift to accelerate surgical wound healing [33].

Wound healing was accelerated by PVPR also in rhinoplasty, especially in the early postoperative period [64]. PVRP was proved effective in increasing viability and keeping the form of inserted diced cartilage in nasal dorsum after rhinoplasty [65].

Administration of PVRP-soaked nasal packs reduced crusting, bleeding, complaints and accelerated healing after rhinosurgical procedures [66].

Additionally, PVRP was efficiently applied concomitantly with graft materials for anterior skull base cerebrospinal fluid leaks [70], frontal sinus obliteration after surgical treatment of chronic frontal sinusitis [68,69] and fibrous dysplasia [67].

3.2 Lips and oral cavity

PVRP is efficient also in the pediatric population, in reducing scar width after cleft lip reconstruction according to randomized controlled study [71]. It An anatomical area in

otorhinolaryngology	procedure associated with PVRP application	
Face, neck, nose, paranasal sinuses and anterior skull base	Facial rejuvenation [61,62] Neck rejuvenation [62] Facial acne scars ^a [63] Facelift [33] Neck lift [33] Rhinoplasty [64,65] Postsurgical nasal packing [66] Frontal sinus obliteration [67–69] Anterior skull base cerebrospinal fluid leaks [70]	
Lips and oral cavity	Cleft lip [71] Oral mucosal lesions [72,73] Oral pemphigus vulgaris [74] Osteoradionecrosis of the mandible [75]	
Pharynx and esophagus	Pharyngoplasty for obstructive sleep apnea [76] Traumatic esophagocutaneous fistula [77]	
Salivary glands	Suprafacial parotidectomy [78,79]	
Ear and lateral skull base		
External ear	Auricle amputation [80]	
Middle ear	 Acute eardrum perforation [81] Chronic eardrum perforation [82–91] Reconstruction of the posterior external ear canal wall [92] Mastoid reconstruction after CWD mastoidectomy [93,94] 	

 Table 3
 A survey on treatment with platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma in distinct anatomical areas of otorhinolaryngology.

Medical indication, disease or surgical

CWD, canal wall down; *PVRP*, platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma. ^aDenotes systematic review or meta-analysis.

improves healing in the early postoperative period and significantly reduces pain when administered as a gel on oral defects after excision of potentially malignant lesions [72,73]. The efficiency of intralesional PVRP injections was comparable to corticosteroid injections for the treatment of oral pemphigus vulgaris, therefore PVPR was suggested as an alternative treatment of this disease [74]. Another disease treated with PVRP gel is mandibular osteoradionecrosis [75].

However, no systematic reviews or meta-analyses were found for the treatment of the diseases of lips and oral cavity with PVRP.

3.3 Pharynx and esophagus

In pharyngology, PVRP application was associated with pharyngoplasty for the treatment of obstructive sleep apnea. It was administered as a gel to the surgical wound before suturing. PVRP statistically significantly decreased the incidence of palatal wound breakdown, provided better pain management and reduced the time taken to return to the normal diet [76].

In esophagology, PVRP was used in the treatment of traumatic esophagocutaneous fistula in a single pediatric patient [77].

3.4 Salivary glands

PVRP enhanced healing process also when its application was associated with superficial parotidectomy due to benign parotid gland tumor. In a recent controlled trial, it was administered as a gel in the surgical wound which reduced complications rate, length of hospitalization and duration of drainage tube [78]. Another randomized controlled study reported a benefit for the same indication [79].

3.5 Ear and lateral skull base

The vast majority of studies in otology and lateral skull base surgery report the administration of PVRP for tympanic membrane perforations.

3.5.1 The external ear

An external ear was treated with PVRP in a patient suffering from traumatic complete auricle amputation. Replanted auricle was postoperatively repetitively treated with local injections of PVRP, polydeoxyribonucleotide and hyperbaric oxygen therapy. Although this is a case report, authors report efficacy of PVRP [80].

3.5.2 The middle ear

Multiple studies report the administration of PVRP for treatment of tympanic membrane perforations, acute or chronic. Acute traumatic perforations were treated efficiently with PVRP-gel only in a randomized controlled study [81]. The gel was also administered in chronic perforations during tympanoplasty due to better durability. It was administered as a plug lateral to the tympanic membrane after being reconstructed with tympanoplasty and perichondrium graft, due to central perforation. Success of graft taking was statistically significantly higher and infection rate lower in a group treated with PVRP compared to the control group [89]. In general, it appears that PVRP is more efficient in the treatment of tympanic membrane perforations if administered concomitantly with grafts or packing material. Namely, PVRP improves the fascial [82,88] or fat graft uptake [90] and improves healing if administered as PVRP-soaked atelocollagen sponge [91] or gelfoam [85].

Furthermore, PVRP was administered as the hourglass-shaped gel graft to the small tympanic membrane perforations after freshening perforation margins. A successful perforation repair was achieved in 84% in this study [87]. Despite the promising results, a randomized controlled study reported the low success rate of an hourglass-shaped PVRP for treatment of tympanic membrane perforations [95]. Therefore standardization of PVRP preparation protocols and reporting guidelines are required to perform adequate meta-analyses to evaluate the effectiveness of PVRP without grafts in tympanoplasty.

Osteogenic potential of PVRP has already been identified, therefore it was successfully applied in bone reconstruction in otorhinolaryngology. It was administered with bone pate to obliterate mastoid after canal wall down mastoidectomy. The case series study reported more than 85% total success rate with no reported complications. An advantage of PVRP and bone pate obliteration is that a disease recurrence can be easier radiologically identified compared to other obliteration materials [94]. Additionally, PVRP was used with bone pate and titanium mesh to reconstruct posterior ear canal wall after canal wall down mastoidectomy [92]. To conclude there are no randomized controlled clinical studies of PVRP application in mastoid surgery.

3.6 Platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma adverse effects

Adverse effects related to the application of PVRP are very rare. The majority of adverse effects are related to the surgical procedure during which the PVRP is administered. The risk to transmit infectious or malignant disease is minute when using autologous PVRP. Heterologous PVRP application can cause a rejection reaction also [96].

3.7 Future of platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma in otorhinolaryngology

PVRP offers potential for its use also in the treatment of inner ear, retrocochlear, vestibular, facial nerve, laryngeal, tracheal and voice disorders. According to published animal studies, PVRP could be combined with skin grafts for soft tissue reconstruction [97], as the treatment option for vocal cord paralysis [98], vocal cord injury [99], dysphagia [100], pharyngocutaneous fistula [101], anosmia [102], facial palsy [103] or hearing loss [104].

Due to a successful application and promising results of PVRP in the treatment of ear diseases, authors propose PVRP use in the treatment of chronic ear inflammation after canal wall down mastoidectomy required to treat cholesteatoma. For that reason, following subchapters describe cholesteatoma, its current treatment and new treatment options proposed by authors.

3.7.1 Treatment of chronic middle ear infection after cholesteatoma surgery with platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma 3.7.1.1 Cholesteatoma burden

Cholesteatoma is defined as the presence of squamous epithelial tissue in the middle ear and/or mastoid associated with chronic inflammation. The most common type of cholesteatoma arises from the tympanic membrane and is called an acquired cholesteatoma which is depicted in Fig. 4. The congenital type is very rare. The incidence of acquired cholesteatoma in the developed world is low, with an estimated annual incidence of 9.2 cases per 100 000 inhabitants [105]. However, the incidence may be higher in developing countries based on the higher incidence of chronic suppurative otitis media.

Due to increased migration flows from the developing to developed countries, the incidence of cholesteatoma and chronic suppurative otitis media is rising in developed countries as well [106].

3.7.1.2 Cholesteatoma treatment

Cholesteatoma is a disease treated surgically by removing squamous epithelial tissue trapped in middle ear space. Many surgical options and approaches exist based upon the nature and extent of the disease. They range from simple tympanoplasty to radical mastoidectomy. The latter is called open technique surgery which is depicted in Fig. 5. Cholesteatoma extending into the antrum and mastoid and those extending medial to the head of the malleus may require complete mastoidectomy. Many patients with cholesteatoma will undergo multiple surgical procedures due to recurrence of the disease. Each subsequent procedure is more ablative and less concerned with hearing status as opposed to the eradication of cholesteatoma. Despite the advance in surgical techniques, an open technique surgery is still used in approximately 40% of cholesteatoma surgery [107]. These patients end up with large



Fig. 4 Endoscopic photographs of the normal tympanic membrane (A) and cholesteatoma (B) of the right ear. Comment: A shows normal tympanic membrane, which is pale, gray and in neutral position (i.e. not retracted toward middle ear or bulging outwards), light reflection (1) is cone-shaped located in an anteroinferior quadrant of the tympanic membrane. Umbo (2), handle of malleus (3), lateral processus of malleus (4), tympanic annulus (5), chorda tympani (6), incus (7), incudostapedial joint (8), stapes (9), shadow of eustachian tube (10), shadow of round window niche (11) and promontory (12) are visible through transparent tympanic membrane. Anterior external ear canal wall is bulging posteriorly (13). B shows typical keratinizing masses (i.e. squamous epithelial tissue) of cholesteatoma (1) in posterolateral aspects of the tympanic membrane, remnant of pars tensa (2) and tympanic annulus (3). Posterior external ear canal wall and attic are probably eroded, which is a sign of a destructive chronic ear inflammation requiring surgical treatment.

postsurgical cavity due to removal of the posterior external ear canal wall (i.e. radical cavity).

Due to multiple suppurative periods from the radical cavity and formation of granulation tissue, a large spectrum of surgical and nonsurgical treatment options have been applied to reduce patient discomfort [108,109]. Granulations in a once-healed radical cavity arise when self-cleaning ability and ventilation are hampered and epidermal debris is allowed to collect and become infected with bacteria [110]. This causes a persistent discharge from moist radical cavities which is depicted in Fig. 6 [111].

The most common bacteria isolated from a moist radical cavity is *Staphylococcus aureus* [110]. Consequently, frequent cleaning and conservative treatment measures that include removal of the granulation followed by chemocautery with substances as 2% aqueous gentian violet are needed to control the discharge from moist radical cavities. However, frequently an



Fig. 5 Intraoperative otomicroscopical photography of right radical cavity after removal of cholesteatoma (A) and an illustration (B) with anatomical landmarks. Comment: The mastoid and middle ear with air cells are drilled and deepithelialised during surgery to remove the complete cholesteatoma and make a single cavity (i.e. radical cavity) which enables good postoperative ventilation and drainage of the middle ear. Important structures are identified during surgery: pars tensa of tympanic membrane (1), base of former posterior external ear canal wall (2), facial ridge (3), facial nerve (dashed), lateral (4), posterior (5) and superior semicircular canal (6), sigmoid sinus (7), middle cranial fossa dura (8), zygomatic root (9), mastoid tip (10). The radical cavity reepithelialises postoperatively.

area of granulation resists epidermisation owing to a small underlying focus of osteitic bone or sequestrum [112]. Although there is little published evidence to indicate the incidence of moisture or discharge following open technique surgery, two 10-year studies show that improvement in surgical techniques has reduced this complication [113]. Discharge is reported in 3%-20% of radical cavities [114,115].

Another option to prevent moist radical cavity is to obliterate it with synthetic material as bioactive glass, hydroxyapatite, calcium phosphate ceramic granules, coral, demineralized bone matrix, titanium, silicone or with autologous tissue as musculoperiosteal flaps, bone chips, bone paste and cartilage [108,116].

3.7.1.3 Proposed platelet- and extracellular vesicle-rich plasma application in moist radical cavities after cholesteatoma surgery

Not only the sequelae of cholesteatoma and its surgical treatment are debilitating, above-mentioned long-lasting conservative measures of chronically inflamed moist radical cavities are significantly worsening the patients' quality of life and put a significant burden on health care. Due to the knowledge



Fig. 6 Endoscopic photographs of inflamed, i.e. moist radical cavities after cholesteatoma surgery and photography of inflammation extending to auricle. Comment: A and B depict diffuse inflammation of radical cavities. An abundant discharge is visible on A. Facial ridges (*) are relatively spared from the inflammatory process. Inflammation is extending to auricle (C).

of local immune response mechanisms in radical cavities and exhausted treatment options, new conservative treatment options are being sought. We have identified PVRP as promising treatment option for moist radical cavities based on published preclinical and clinical studies. PVRP could be prepared by 2-step plasma-based centrifugation protocol and administered to moist radical cavity via PVRP-soaked ear wick (Fig. 3).

4. Future of extracellular vesicle isolates in otorhinolaryngology

Since PVRP is considered as effective treatment option in otorhinolaryngology and PDEV are its main effectors, there is a need to design a PDEV-based isolate in the future. PDEV isolates have to our best knowledge not been used in clinical settings for wound healing disorders so far.

However, other cell-derived EV isolates have already been proposed to be used either as diagnostic or therapeutic tool [6]. Namely, EVs have been studied thoroughly to clarify the pathogenesis of disease.

Pathogenesis of vestibular schwannoma-associated hearing loss has not been clarified yet. For that reason, EVs derived from vestibular schwannoma cells have been studied and identified as important mediators in the pathogenesis of sensorineural hearing loss in vestibular schwannoma. These findings enable further research of vestibular schwannoma diagnosis and treatment [117]. Pathogenetic role of exosomes was also identified in otitis media [118].

For the evaluation of inner ear status, exosomes could be used as biomarkers, since animal studies show an important role of inner ear exosomes in drug ototoxicity [119]. EVs, especially exosomes possess therapeutic potential also. They could be used as drug vehicles [120]. Exosome-associated adeno-associated virus (Exo-AAV) could be used to insert the deafnessresponsible missing genes to inner ear hair cells. In animal studies, Exo-AAV transduced all inner ear hair cells (i.e. inner and outer) compared to adeno-associated virus which transduced inner hair cells only [120]. EVs isolated from inner ear hair cells may reduce the noise- and drug-related cochlear damage as they may incorporate pro-resolving mediators, anti-inflammatory drugs and may carry drugs. Therefore, these EVs could be used intracochlearly via concomitant cochlear implantation to reduce post-implantation inflammation in scala tympani [121].

Due to known pathogenetic roles of EVs in carcinogenesis [4,7], they possess a screening, diagnostic and prognostic roles in head and neck cancer

also. Salivary and serum exosomes with these roles were identified in oral squamous cell cancer [122–125] and laryngeal cancer [126]. Also, exosomes that negatively regulate radiosensitivity of laryngeal cancer cells were identified, therefore novel insights into laryngeal cancer treatment are under development [127]. However, to fulfill claimed expectations of EV isolates as promising diagnostic and therapeutic tools, more evidence on EV-based disease mechanisms should be gathered and methods of EV harvesting and assessment improved [128]. For further application of these preparations in the sterile areas of the human body, it is inevitable to test their sterility.

Acknowledgments

Authors acknowledge support from EU Commission (Ves4us), and Slovenian Research Agency (ARRS), (grants P3-0388, J1-9162, J2-8166 and J2-8169).

References

[1] C. Théry, K.W. Witwer, E. Aikawa, M.J. Alcaraz, J.D. Anderson, R. Andriantsitohaina, A. Antoniou, T. Arab, F. Archer, G.K. Atkin-Smith, D.C. Ayre, J.-M. Bach, D. Bachurski, H. Baharvand, L. Balaj, S. Baldacchino, N.N. Bauer, A.A. Baxter, M. Bebawy, C. Beckham, A.B. Zavec, A. Benmoussa, A.C. Berardi, P. Bergese, E. Bielska, C. Blenkiron, S. Bobis-Wozowicz, E. Boilard, W. Boireau, A. Bongiovanni, F.E. Borràs, S. Bosch, C.M. Boulanger, X. Breakefield, A.M. Breglio, M.A. Brennan, D.R. Brigstock, A. Brisson, M.L. Broekman, J.F. Bromberg, P. Bryl-Górecka, S. Buch, A.H. Buck, D. Burger, S. Busatto, D. Buschmann, B. Bussolati, E.I. Buzás, J.B. Byrd, G. Camussi, D.R. Carter, S. Caruso, L.W. Chamley, Y.-T. Chang, C. Chen, S. Chen, L. Cheng, A.R. Chin, A. Clayton, S.P. Clerici, A. Cocks, E. Cocucci, R.J. Coffey, A. Cordeiro-da-Silva, Y. Couch, F.A. Coumans, B. Coyle, R. Crescitelli, M.F. Criado, C. D'Souza-Schorey, S. Das, A.D. Chaudhuri, P. de Candia, E.F.D.S. Junior, O.D. Wever, H.A. del Portillo, T. Demaret, S. Deville, A. Devitt, B. Dhondt, D.D. Vizio, L.C. Dieterich, V. Dolo, A.P.D. Rubio, M. Dominici, M.R. Dourado, T.A. Driedonks, F.V. Duarte, H.M. Duncan, R.M. Eichenberger, K. Ekström, S.E. Andaloussi, C. Elie-Caille, U. Erdbrügger, J.M. Falcón-Pérez, F. Fatima, J.E. Fish, M. Flores-Bellver, A. Försönits, A. Frelet-Barrand, F. Fricke, G. Fuhrmann, S. Gabrielsson, A. Gámez-Valero, C. Gardiner, K. Gärtner, R. Gaudin, Y.S. Gho, B. Giebel, C. Gilbert, M. Gimona, I. Giusti, D.C. Goberdhan, A. Görgens, S.M. Gorski, D.W. Greening, J.C. Gross, A. Gualerzi, G.N. Gupta, D. Gustafson, A. Handberg, R.A. Haraszti, P. Harrison, H. Hegyesi, A. Hendrix, A.F. Hill, F.H. Hochberg, K.F. Hoffmann, B. Holder, H. Holthofer, B. Hosseinkhani, G. Hu, Y. Huang, V. Huber, S. Hunt, A.G.-E. Ibrahim, T. Ikezu, J.M. Inal, M. Isin, A. Ivanova, H.K. Jackson, S. Jacobsen, S.M. Jay, M. Jayachandran, G. Jenster, L. Jiang, S.M. Johnson, J.C. Jones, A. Jong, T. Jovanovic-Talisman, S. Jung, R. Kalluri, S. Kano, S. Kaur, Y. Kawamura, E.T. Keller, D. Khamari, E. Khomyakova, A. Khvorova, P. Kierulf, K.P. Kim, T. Kislinger, M. Klingeborn, D.J.K. II, M. Kornek, M.M. Kosanović, A.F. Kovács, E.-M. Krämer-Albers, S. Krasemann, M. Krause, I.V. Kurochkin, G.D. Kusuma, S. Kuypers, S. Laitinen, S.M. Langevin, L.R. Languino, J. Lannigan, C. Lässer, L.C. Laurent, G. Lavieu, E. Lázaro-Ibáñez, S.L. Lay, M.-S. Lee, Y.X.F. Lee, D.S. Lemos, M. Lenassi,

A. Leszczynska, I.T. Li, K. Liao, S.F. Libregts, E. Ligeti, R. Lim, S.K. Lim, A. Line, K. Linnemannstöns, A. Llorente, C.A. Lombard, M.J. Lorenowicz, A.M. Lörincz, J. Lötvall, J. Lovett, M.C. Lowry, X. Loyer, Q. Lu, B. Lukomska, T.R. Lunavat, S.L. Maas, H. Malhi, A. Marcilla, J. Mariani, J. Mariscal, E.S. Martens-Uzunova, L. Martin-Jaular, M.C. Martinez, V.R. Martins, M. Mathieu, S. Mathivanan, M. Maugeri, L.K. McGinnis, M.J. McVey, K.L. Meehan, I. Mertens, V.R. Minciacchi, A. Möller, M.M. Jørgensen, A. Morales-Kastresana, J. Morhayim, F. Mullier, M. Muraca, L. Musante, V. Mussack, D.C. Muth, K.H. Myburgh, T. Najrana, M. Nawaz, I. Nazarenko, P. Nejsum, C. Neri, T. Neri, R. Nieuwland, L. Nimrichter, J.P. Nolan, E.N.N. t Hoen, N.N. Hooten, L. O'Driscoll, T. O'Grady, A. O'Loghlen, T. Ochiya, M. Olivier, A. Ortiz, L.A. Ortiz, X. Osteikoetxea, O. Østergaard, M. Ostrowski, J. Park, D.M. Pegtel, H. Peinado, F. Perut, M.W. Pfaffl, D.G. Phinney, B.C. Pieters, R.C. Pink, D.S. Pisetsky, E.P. von Strandmann, I. Polakovicova, I.K. Poon, B.H. Powell, I. Prada, L. Pulliam, P. Quesenberry, A. Radeghieri, R.L. Raffai, S. Raimondo, J. Rak, M.I. Ramirez, G. Raposo, M.S. Rayyan, N. Regev-Rudzki, F.L. Ricklefs, P.D. Robbins, D.D. Roberts, S.C. Rodrigues, E. Rohde, S. Rome, K.M. Rouschop, A. Rughetti, A.E. Russell, P. Saá, S. Sahoo, E. Salas-Huenuleo, C. Sánchez, J.A. Saugstad, M.J. Saul, R.M. Schiffelers, R. Schneider, T.H. Schøyen, A. Scott, E. Shahaj, S. Sharma, O. Shatnyeva, F. Shekari, G.V. Shelke, A.K. Shetty, K. Shiba, P.R.-M. Siljander, A.M. Silva, A. Skowronek, R.P. Soares, B.W. Sódar, C. Soekmadji, J. Sotillo, P.D. Stahl, W. Stoorvogel, S.L. Stott, E.F. Strasser, S. Swift, H. Tahara, M. Tewari, K. Timms, S. Tiwari, R. Tixeira, M. Tkach, W.S. Toh, R. Tomasini, A.C. Torrecilhas, J.P. Tosar, V. Toxavidis, L. Urbanelli, P. Vader, B.W. van Balkom, S.G. van der Grein, J.V. Deun, M.J. van Herwijnen, K.V. Keuren-Jensen, G. van Niel, M.E. van Royen, A.J. van Wijnen, M.H. Vasconcelos, T.D. Veit, L.J. Vella, É. Velot, F.J. Verweij, B. Vestad, J.L. Viñas, T. Visnovitz, K.V. Vukman, J. Wahlgren, D.C. Watson, M.H. Wauben, A. Weaver, J.P. Webber, V. Weber, A.M. Wehman, D.J. Weiss, J.A. Welsh, S. Wendt, A.M. Wheelock, Z. Wiener, L. Witte, J. Wolfram, A. Xagorari, P. Xander, J. Xu, X. Yan, M. Yáñez-Mó, H. Yin, Y. Yuana, V. Zappulli, J. Zarubova, V. Žėkas, J. Zhang, Z. Zhao, L. Zheng, A.R. Zheutlin, A.M. Zickler, P. Zimmermann, A.M. Zivkovic, D. Zocco, E.K. Zuba-Surma, Minimal information for studies of extracellular vesicles 2018 (MISEV2018): a position statement of the International Society for Extracellular Vesicles and update of the MISEV2014 guidelines, J. Extracell. Vesicles 7 (2018) 1535750, https://doi.org/10.1080/20013078.2018.1535750.

- [2] G. van Niel, G. D'Angelo, G. Raposo, Shedding light on the cell biology of extracellular vesicles, Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 19 (2018) 213–228, https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nrm.2017.125.
- [3] M. Yáñez-Mó, P.R.-M. Siljander, Z. Andreu, A.B. Zavec, F.E. Borràs, E.I. Buzas, K. Buzas, E. Casal, F. Cappello, J. Carvalho, E. Colás, A.C. Silva, S. Fais, J.M. Falcon-Perez, I.M. Ghobrial, B. Giebel, M. Gimona, M. Graner, I. Gursel, M. Gursel, N.H.H. Heegaard, A. Hendrix, P. Kierulf, K. Kokubun, M. Kosanovic, V. Kralj-Iglic, E.-M. Krämer-Albers, S. Laitinen, C. Lässer, T. Lener, E. Ligeti, A. Linē, G. Lipps, A. Llorente, J. Lötvall, M. Manček-Keber, A. Marcilla, M. Mittelbrunn, I. Nazarenko, E.N.M.N. t Hoen, T.A. Nyman, L. O'Driscoll, M. Olivan, C. Oliveira, É. Pállinger, H.A. del Portillo, J. Reventós, M. Rigau, E. Rohde, M. Sammar, F. Sánchez-Madrid, N. Santarém, K. Schallmoser, Stoorvogel, R. Stukelj, S.G. M.S. Ostenfeld, W. Van der Grein, M.H. Vasconcelos, M.H.M. Wauben, O. De Wever, Biological properties of extracellular vesicles and their physiological functions, J. Extracell. Vesicles 4 (2015), https://doi.org/10.3402/jev.v4.27066.

- [4] E. Ogorevc, V. Kralj-Iglič, P. Veranič, The role of extracellular vesicles in phenotypic cancer transformation, Radiol. Oncol. 47 (2013) 197–205, https://doi.org/10.2478/ raon-2013-0037.
- [5] V. Kralj-Iglič, Stability of membranous nanostructures: a possible key mechanism in cancer progression, Int. J. Nanomed. 7 (2012) 3579–3596, https://doi.org/ 10.2147/IJN.S29076.
- [6] S. Fais, L. O'Driscoll, F.E. Borras, E. Buzas, G. Camussi, F. Cappello, J. Carvalho, A. Cordeiro da Silva, H. Del Portillo, S. El Andaloussi, T. Ficko Trček, R. Furlan, A. Hendrix, I. Gursel, V. Kralj-Iglic, B. Kaeffer, M. Kosanovic, M.E. Lekka, G. Lipps, M. Logozzi, A. Marcilla, M. Sammar, A. Llorente, I. Nazarenko, C. Oliveira, G. Pocsfalvi, L. Rajendran, G. Raposo, E. Rohde, P. Siljander, G. van Niel, M.H. Vasconcelos, M. Yáñez-Mó, M.L. Yliperttula, N. Zarovni, A.B. Zavec, B. Giebel, Evidence-based clinical use of nanoscale extracellular vesicles in nanomedicine, ACS Nano 10 (2016) 3886–3899, https://doi.org/10.1021/ acsnano.5b08015.
- [7] E. Ogorevc, S. Hudoklin, P. Veranič, V. Kralj-Iglič, Extracellular vesicle-mediated transfer of membranous components from the highly malignant T24 urinary carcinoma cell line to the non-malignant RT4 urinary papilloma cell line, Protoplasma 251 (2014) 699–702, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00709-013-0544-5.
- [8] V. Šuštar, M. Frank, V. Janša, P. Šušanj, H. Hägerstrand, P. Veranič, V. Kralj-Iglič, Microvesicles from blood plasma observed by electron microscopy, Med. Razgl. 49 (2010) 137–144.
- [9] A. Mrvar-Brečko, V. Šuštar, V. Janša, R. Štukelj, R. Janša, E. Mujagić, P. Kruljc, A. Iglič, H. Hägerstrand, V. Kralj-Iglič, Isolated microvesicles from peripheral blood and body fluids as observed by scanning electron microscope, Blood Cells, Mol. Dis. 44 (2010) 307–312, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcmd.2010.02.003.
- [10] I. Junkar, V. Šuštar, M. Frank, V. Janša, A.B. Zavec, B. Rozman, M. Mozetic, H. Hagerstrand, V. Kralj-Iglic, Blood and synovial microparticles as revealed by atomic force and scanning electron microscope, Open Autoimmun. J. 1 (2009) 50–58, https://doi.org/10.2174/1876894600901010050.
- [11] V. Šuštar, A. Bedina-Zavec, R. Štukelj, M. Frank, G. Bobojević, R. Janša, E. Ogorevc, P. Kruljc, K. Mam, B. Šimunič, M. Manček-Keber, R. Jerala, B. Rozman, P. Veranič, H. Hägerstrand, V. Kralj-Iglič, Nanoparticles isolated from blood: a reflection of vesiculability of blood cells during the isolation process, Int. J. Nanomed. 6 (2011) 2737–2748, https://doi.org/10.2147/IJN.S24537.
- [12] S.-C. Tao, S.-C. Guo, C.-Q. Zhang, Platelet-derived extracellular vesicles: an emerging therapeutic approach, Int. J. Biol. Sci. 13 (2017) 828–834, https:// doi.org/10.7150/ijbs.19776.
- [13] A.R. Brisson, S. Tan, R. Linares, C. Gounou, N. Arraud, Extracellular vesicles from activated platelets: a semiquantitative cryo-electron microscopy and immuno-gold labeling study, Platelets 28 (2017) 263–271, https://doi.org/10.1080/ 09537104.2016.1268255.
- [14] B. Uršič, D. Vozel, V. Šuštar, B. Kocjančič, D. Dolinar, V. Kralj-Iglič, Extracellular vesicles from platelet-rich plasma as conveyors of regeneration potential in orthopedics, J. Hematol. Thromboembolic Dis. 2 (2014), https://doi.org/10.4172/ 2329-8790.1000163.
- [15] R. Alves, R. Grimalt, A review of platelet-rich plasma: history, biology, mechanism of action, and classification, Skin Appendage Disord. 4 (2018) 18–24, https://doi.org/ 10.1159/000477353.
- [16] S.-C. Guo, S.-C. Tao, W.-J. Yin, X. Qi, T. Yuan, C.-Q. Zhang, Exosomes derived from platelet-rich plasma promote the re-epithelization of chronic cutaneous wounds

via activation of YAP in a diabetic rat model, Theranostics 7 (2017) 81–96, https://doi.org/10.7150/thno.16803.

- [17] J.M. DeLong, R.P. Russell, A.D. Mazzocca, Platelet-rich plasma: the PAW classification system, Arthrosc. J. Arthrosc. Relat. Surg. Off. Publ. Arthrosc. Assoc. N. Am. Int. Arthrosc. Assoc. 28 (2012) 998–1009, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arthro.2012.04.148.
- [18] M. Koupenova, L. Clancy, H.A. Corkrey, J.E. Freedman, Circulating platelets as mediators of immunity, inflammation, and thrombosis, circ, Res. 122 (2018) 337–351, https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.117.310795.
- [19] R.A. Ali, L.M. Wuescher, R.G. Worth, Platelets: essential components of the immune system, Curr. Trends Immunol. 16 (2015) 65–78.
- [20] M. Holinstat, Normal platelet function, Canc. Metastasis Rev. 36 (2017) 195–198, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10555-017-9677-x.
- [21] C.N. Morrell, A.A. Aggrey, L.M. Chapman, K.L. Modjeski, Emerging roles for platelets as immune and inflammatory cells, Blood 123 (2014) 2759–2767, https:// doi.org/10.1182/blood-2013-11-462432.
- [22] M.D. Fabbro, M. Bortolin, S. Taschieri, C. Ceci, R.L. Weinstein, Antimicrobial properties of platelet-rich preparations. A systematic review of the current pre-clinical evidence, Platelets 27 (2016) 276–285, https://doi.org/10.3109/ 09537104.2015.1116686.
- [23] E. Anitua, I. Andia, B. Ardanza, P. Nurden, A. Nurden, Autologous platelets as a source of proteins for healing and tissue regeneration, Thromb. Haemostasis 91 (2004) 4–15, https://doi.org/10.1160/TH03-07-0440.
- [24] J. Etulain, Platelets in wound healing and regenerative medicine, Platelets 29 (2018) 556–568, https://doi.org/10.1080/09537104.2018.1430357.
- [25] J. Chahla, M.E. Cinque, N.S. Piuzzi, S. Mannava, A.G. Geeslin, I.R. Murray, G.J. Dornan, G.F. Muschler, R.F. LaPrade, A call for standardization in plateletrich plasma preparation protocols and composition reporting: a systematic review of the clinical orthopaedic literature, J. Bone Joint Surg. Am. 99 (2017) 1769–1779, https://doi.org/10.2106/JBJS.16.01374.
- [26] R. Štukelj, I.H. Ignaščenko, S. Peternelj, M. Peruško, T. Blažič, M. Pajnič, Š.B. Vnuk, V. Šuštar, A.B. Zavec, K. Schara, R. Janša, V. Kralj-Iglič, Role of blood sampling in assessment of concentration of extracellular nanovesicles in isolates from peripheral blood, in: Adv. Planar Lipid Bilayers Liposomes, Elsevier, 2014, pp. 175–189, https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-418699-6.00007-2.
- [27] R. Štukelj, K. Schara, A. Bedina Zavec, V. Šuštar, M. Pajnič, L. Pađen, J.L. Krek, V. Kralj-Iglič, A. Mrvar-Brečko, R. Janša, Effect of shear stress in the flow through the sampling needle on concentration of nanovesicles isolated from blood, Eur. J. Pharm. Sci. Off. J. Eur. Fed. Pharm. Sci. 98 (2017) 17–29, https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.ejps.2016.10.007.
- [28] R.J.F.C. do Amaral, N.P. da Silva, N.F. Haddad, L.S. Lopes, F.D. Ferreira, R.B. Filho, P.A. Cappelletti, W. de Mello, E. Cordeiro-Spinetti, A. Balduino, Platelet-rich plasma obtained with different anticoagulants and their effect on platelet numbers and mesenchymal stromal cells behavior in vitro, Stem Cell. Int. 2016 (2016) 7414036, https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/7414036.
- [29] K. Huang, G. Giddins, L. Wu, Platelet-rich plasma versus corticosteroid injections in the management of elbow epicondylitis and plantar fasciitis: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis, Am. J. Sports Med. (2019), https://doi.org/10.1177/ 0363546519888450.
- [30] Q. Wu, X. Luo, Y. Xiong, G. Liu, J. Wang, X. Chen, B. Mi, Platelet-rich plasma versus hyaluronic acid in knee osteoarthritis: a meta-analysis with the consistent ratio of injection, J. Orthop. Surg. 28 (2020), https://doi.org/10.1177/2309499019887660.

- [31] P. Kossev, T. Sokolov, Platelet-rich plasma (PRP) in orthopedics and traumatology — review, in: K. Metodiev (Ed.), Immunopathol. Immunomodulation, InTech, 2015, pp. 173–195, https://doi.org/10.5772/61326.
- [32] L. Di Sante, C. Villani, V. Santilli, M. Valeo, E. Bologna, L. Imparato, M. Paoloni, A. Iagnocco, Intra-articular hyaluronic acid vs platelet-rich plasma in the treatment of hip osteoarthritis, Med. Ultrason. 18 (2016) 463-468, https://doi.org/ 10.11152/mu-874.
- [33] D. Man, H. Plosker, J.E. Winland-brown, The use of autologous platelet-rich plasma (platelet gel) and autologous platelet-poor plasma (fibrin glue) in cosmetic surgery, Plast. Reconstr. Surg. 107 (2001) 229–236.
- [34] Y.-T. Wu, T.-Y. Ho, Y.-C. Chou, M.-J. Ke, T.-Y. Li, G.-S. Huang, L.-C. Chen, Six-month efficacy of platelet-rich plasma for carpal tunnel syndrome: a prospective randomized, single-blind controlled trial, Sci. Rep. 7 (2017) 94, https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41598-017-00224-6.
- [35] M.-A. Gkini, A.-E. Kouskoukis, G. Tripsianis, D. Rigopoulos, K. Kouskoukis, Study of platelet-rich plasma injections in the treatment of androgenetic alopecia through an one-year period, J. Cutan. Aesthetic Surg. 7 (2014) 213, https://doi.org/10.4103/ 0974-2077.150743.
- [36] E.-E. Betsi, E. Germain, D.F. Kalbermatten, M. Tremp, V. Emmenegger, Plateletrich plasma injection is effective and safe for the treatment of alopecia, Eur. J. Plast. Surg. 36 (2013) 407–412, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00238-013-0816-5.
- [37] A.S. Dawood, H.A. Salem, Current clinical applications of platelet-rich plasma in various gynecological disorders: an appraisal of theory and practice, Clin. Exp. Reprod. Med. 45 (2018) 67–74, https://doi.org/10.5653/cerm.2018.45.2.67.
- [38] Z. Hu, S. Qu, J. Zhang, X. Cao, P. Wang, S. Huang, F. Shi, Y. Dong, J. Wu, B. Tang, J. Zhu, Efficacy and safety of platelet-rich plasma for patients with diabetic ulcers: a systematic review and meta-analysis, Adv. Wound Care 8 (2019) 298–308, https://doi.org/10.1089/wound.2018.0842.
- [39] L.M. Rappl, Effect of platelet rich plasma gel in a physiologically relevant platelet concentration on wounds in persons with spinal cord injury, Int. Wound J. 8 (2011) 187– 195, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1742-481X.2011.00770.x.
- [40] D. Semenič, Vloga Alogenskega Trombocitnega Gela Pri Celjenju Kroničnih Ran Spodnjih Okončin: Doktorsko Delo, 2018. https://repozitorij.uni-lj.si/ IzpisGradiva.php?lang=slv&id=102421. (Accessed 9 July 2019).
- [41] Y. Xia, J. Zhao, J. Xie, Y. Lv, D. Cao, The efficacy of platelet-rich plasma dressing for chronic nonhealing ulcers: a meta-analysis of 15 randomized controlled trials, Plast. Reconstr. Surg. 144 (2019) 1463–1474, https://doi.org/10.1097/ PRS.000000000006281.
- [42] X. Hou, J. Yuan, A. Aisaiti, Y. Liu, J. Zhao, The effect of platelet-rich plasma on clinical outcomes of the surgical treatment of periodontal intrabony defects: a systematic review and meta-analysis, BMC Oral Health 16 (2016) 71, https://doi.org/ 10.1186/s12903-016-0261-5.
- [43] A. Albanese, M.E. Licata, B. Polizzi, G. Campisi, Platelet-rich plasma (PRP) in dental and oral surgery: from the wound healing to bone regeneration, Immun. Ageing A. 10 (2013) 23, https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-4933-10-23.
- [44] M. Franchini, M. Cruciani, C. Mengoli, F. Masiello, G. Marano, E. D'Aloja, C. Dell'Aringa, I. Pati, E. Veropalumbo, S. Pupella, S. Vaglio, G.M. Liumbruno, The use of platelet-rich plasma in oral surgery: a systematic review and metaanalysis, Blood Transfus. Trasfus. Sangue. 17 (2019) 357–367, https://doi.org/ 10.2450/2019.0177-19.
- [45] P.-Y. Chung, M.-T. Lin, H.-P. Chang, Effectiveness of platelet-rich plasma injection in patients with temporomandibular joint osteoarthritis: a systematic review and meta-

analysis of randomized controlled trials, Oral Surg. Oral Med. Oral Pathol. Oral Radiol. 127 (2019) 106–116, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.0000.2018.09.003.

- [46] A. Cieślik-Bielecka, J. Glik, R. Skowroński, T. Bielecki, Benefit of leukocyte- and platelet-rich plasma in operative wound closure in oral and maxillofacial surgery, Bio-Med Res. Int. 2016 (2016) 1–5, https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/7649206.
- [47] E.T. Daif, Effect of autologous platelet-rich plasma on bone regeneration in mandibular fractures, Dent. Traumatol. 29 (2013) 399–403, https://doi.org/10.1111/ edt.12021.
- [48] R. Tabrizi, F. Pourdanesh, S. Jafari, P. Behnia, Can platelet-rich fibrin accelerate neurosensory recovery following sagittal split osteotomy? A double-blind, splitmouth, randomized clinical trial, Int. J. Oral Maxillofac. Surg. 47 (2018) 1011– 1014, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijom.2018.04.010.
- [49] E.L. Matz, A.M. Pearlman, R.P. Terlecki, Safety and feasibility of platelet rich fibrin matrix injections for treatment of common urologic conditions, Investig. Clin. Urol. 59 (2018) 61–65, https://doi.org/10.4111/icu.2018.59.1.61.
- [50] V. García-Conca, M. Abad-Collado, J.R. Hueso-Abancens, E. Mengual-Verdú, D.P. Piñero, F. Aguirre-Balsalobre, J.C. Molina, Efficacy and safety of treatment of hyposecretory dry eye with platelet-rich plasma, Acta Ophthalmol. 97 (2019) e170-e178, https://doi.org/10.1111/aos.13907.
- [51] J.L. Alio, A.E. Rodriguez, A.A. Abdelghany, R.F. Oliveira, Autologous platelet-rich plasma eye drops for the treatment of post-LASIK chronic ocular surface syndrome, J. Ophthalmol. 2017 (2017) 1–6, https://doi.org/10.1155/2017/2457620.
- [52] M.Y. Avila, A.M. Igua, A.M. Mora, Randomised, prospective clinical trial of plateletrich plasma injection in the management of severe dry eye, Br. J. Ophthalmol. 103 (5) (2018) 648–653, https://doi.org/10.1136/bjophthalmol-2018-312072.
- [53] J.L. Alio, M. Abad, A. Artola, J.L. Rodriguez-Prats, S. Pastor, J. Ruiz-Colecha, Use of autologous platelet-rich plasma in the treatment of dormant corneal ulcers, Ophthalmology 114 (2007) 1286–1293, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ophtha.2006.10.044, e1.
- [54] A.N. Patel, C.H. Selzman, G.S. Kumpati, S.H. McKellar, D.A. Bull, Evaluation of autologous platelet rich plasma for cardiac surgery: outcome analysis of 2000 patients, J. Cardiothorac. Surg. 11 (2016) 62, https://doi.org/10.1186/s13019-016-0452-9.
- [55] B.H. Kirmani, S.G. Jones, S. Datta, E.K. McLaughlin, A.J. Hoschtitzky, A meta-analysis of platelet gel for prevention of sternal wound infections following cardiac surgery, Blood Transfus 15 (2017) 57–65, https://doi.org/10.2450/2016.0231-15.
- [56] D.H. Alamdari, M. Asadi, A.N. Rahim, G. Maddah, S. Azizi, S. Shahidsales, M. Mehrabibahar, Efficacy and safety of pleurodesis using platelet-rich plasma and fibrin glue in management of postoperative chylothorax after esophagectomy, World J. Surg. 42 (2018) 1046–1055, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00268-017-4242-x.
- [57] B. Gunaydin, M. Acar, G. Emmez, D. Akcali, N. Tokgoz, Epidural patch with autologous platelet rich plasma: a novel approach, J. Anesth. 31 (2017) 907–910, https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00540-017-2400-9.
- [58] R. Tarantino, P. Donnarumma, C. Mancarella, M. Rullo, G. Ferrazza, G. Barrella, S. Martini, R. Delfini, Posterolateral arthrodesis in lumbar spine surgery using autologous platelet-rich plasma and cancellous bone substitute: an osteoinductive and osteoconductive effect, Global Spine J. 4 (2014) 137–142, https://doi.org/ 10.1055/s-0034-1376157.
- [59] T. Theys, A. Van Hoylandt, C.-E. Broeckx, L. Van Gerven, J. Jonkergouw, M. Quirynen, J. van Loon, Plasma-rich fibrin in neurosurgery: a feasibility study, Acta Neurochir. 160 (2018) 1497–1503, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00701-018-3579-8.

- [60] D.V. Pachito, C. de O.C. Latorraca, R. Riera, Efficacy of platelet-rich plasma for non-transfusion use: overview of systematic reviews, Int. J. Clin. Pract. 73 (2019) e13402, https://doi.org/10.1111/ijcp.13402.
- [61] A.L. Maisel-Campbell, A. Ismail, K.A. Reynolds, E. Poon, L. Serrano, S. Grushchak, C. Farid, D.P. West, M. Alam, A systematic review of the safety and effectiveness of platelet-rich plasma (PRP) for skin aging, Arch. Dermatol. Res. (2019), https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00403-019-01999-6.
- [62] H.I. Gawdat, A.M. Tawdy, R.A. Hegazy, M.M. Zakaria, R.S. Allam, Autologous platelet-rich plasma versus readymade growth factors in skin rejuvenation: a split face study, J. Cosmet. Dermatol. 16 (2017) 258–264, https://doi.org/10.1111/ jocd.12341.
- [63] T.-S. Hsieh, W.-K. Chiu, T.-F. Yang, H.-J. Wang, C. Chen, A meta-analysis of the evidence for assisted therapy with platelet-rich plasma for atrophic acne scars, Aesthetic Plast. Surg. 43 (2019) 1615–1623, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00266-019-01471-w.
- [64] S. Gode, A. Ozturk, E. Kısmalı, V. Berber, G. Turhal, The effect of platelet-rich fibrin on nasal skin thickness in rhinoplasty, Facial Plast. Surg. FPS. 35 (2019) 400–403, https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0039-1693436.
- [65] S. Gode, A. Ozturk, V. Berber, E. Kısmalı, Effect of injectable platelet-rich fibrin on diced cartilage's viability in rhinoplasty, Facial Plast. Surg. FPS. 35 (2019) 393–396, https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0039-1693035.
- [66] I. Kuzucu, G.K. Beriat, H. Ezerarslan, S. Ozdemir, S. Kocaturk, Effects of the autologous platelet-rich plasma in nasal pack on postoperative quality of life, J. Craniofac. Surg. 28 (2017) e299–e302, https://doi.org/10.1097/SCS.00000000003664.
- [67] J.J. Mendonça-Caridad, P. Juiz-Lopez, J.P. Rubio-Rodriguez, Frontal sinus obliteration and craniofacial reconstruction with platelet rich plasma in a patient with fibrous dysplasia, Int. J. Oral Maxillofac. Surg. 35 (2006) 88–91, https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.ijom.2005.06.017.
- [68] J. Mendonça-Caridad, P.J. Lopez, F.V. Fayos, G. Miery, A novel approach to human cranial tissue regeneration and frontal sinus obliteration with an autogenous plateletrich/fibrin-rich composite matrix: 10 patients with a 6-10 year follow-up, J. Tissue Eng. Regen. Med. 7 (2013) 491–500, https://doi.org/10.1002/term.534.
- [69] C. Taglialatela Scafati, S. Taglialatela Scafati, A. Aveta, M. Cassese, C. Vitale, Chronic frontal sinus disease: combined use of platelet-rich plasma and calvarial bone grafts for sinus obliteration in aggressive and secondary cases, Rev. Stomatol. Chir. Maxillofac. 111 (2010) 216–220, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stomax.2010.07.004.
- [70] Y.W. Khafagy, A.M. Abd Elfattah, W. Moneir, E.H. Salem, Leukocyte- and plateletrich fibrin: a new graft material in endoscopic repair of spontaneous CSF leaks, Eur. Arch. Oto-Rhino-Laryngol. 275 (2018) 2245–2252, https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00405-018-5048-7.
- [71] S.M. Refahee, M.A. Aboulhassan, O. Abdel Aziz, D. Emara, H.M. Seif El Dein, B.G. Moussa, M. Abu Sneineh, Is PRP effective in reducing the scar width of primary cleft lip repair? A randomized controlled clinical study, Cleft Palate-Craniofacial J. Off. Publ. Am. Cleft Palate-Craniofacial Assoc. 57 (5) (2019) 581–588, https:// doi.org/10.1177/1055665619884455.
- [72] H. Pathak, S. Mohanty, A.B. Urs, J. Dabas, Treatment of oral mucosal lesions by scalpel excision and platelet-rich fibrin membrane grafting: a review of 26 sites, J. Oral Maxillofac. Surg. 73 (2015) 1865–1874, https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.joms.2015.03.041.
- [73] M. Mahajan, M.K. Gupta, C. Bande, V. Meshram, Comparative evaluation of healing pattern after surgical excision of oral mucosal lesions by using platelet-rich fibrin (PRF) membrane and collagen membrane as grafting materials—a randomized clinical

trial, J. Oral Maxillofac. Surg. 76 (2018) 1469.e1–1469.e9, https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.joms.2018.02.031.

- [74] M.H.M. EL-Komy, N.A. Saleh, M.A. Saleh, Autologous platelet-rich plasma and triamcinolone acetonide intralesional injection in the treatment of oral erosions of pemphigus vulgaris: a pilot study, Arch. Dermatol. Res. 310 (2018) 375–381, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00403-018-1824-x.
- [75] M. Scala, M. Gipponi, P. Mereu, P. Strada, R. Corvò, A. Muraglia, M. Massa, S. Bertoglio, P. Santi, F. Cafiero, Regeneration of mandibular osteoradionecrosis defect with platelet rich plasma gel, Vivo Athens Greece 24 (2010) 889–893.
- [76] M. Elkahwagi, M. Elokda, D. Elghannam, A. Elsobki, Role of autologous plateletrich fibrin in relocation pharyngoplasty for obstructive sleep apnoea, Int. J. Oral Maxillofac. Surg. 49 (2020) 200–206, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijom.2019.05.008.
- [77] M. Joudi, D. Hamidi Alamdari, M. Hyradfar, H.R. Rahimi, E. Saremi, M. Fathi, R. Shojaeian, G. Koliakos, Lateral traumatic esophago-cutaneous fistula in a child; platelet-rich fibrin glue challenge, Iran, Red Crescent Med. J. 15 (2013) 256–259, https://doi.org/10.5812/ircmj.7975.
- [78] E. Ricci, G. Riva, F. Dagna, A.L. Cavalot, The use of platelet-rich plasma gel in superficial parotidectomy, Acta Otorhinolaryngol. Ital. Organo Uff. Della Soc. Ital. Otorinolaringol. E Chir. Cerv.-Facc. 39 (6) (2019) 363–366, https://doi.org/ 10.14639/0392-100X-2093.
- [79] M. Scala, P. Mereu, F. Spagnolo, M. Massa, A. Barla, S. Mosci, G. Forno, A. Ingenito, P. Strada, The use of platelet-rich plasma gel in patients with mixed tumour undergoing superficial parotidectomy: a randomized study, Vivo Athens Greece 28 (2014) 121–124.
- [80] S.K. Lee, Y.M. Lim, D.H. Lew, S.Y. Song, Salvage of unilateral complete ear amputation with continuous local hyperbaric oxygen, platelet-rich plasma and polydeoxyribonucleotide without micro-revascularization, Arch. Plast. Surg. 44 (2017) 554– 558, https://doi.org/10.5999/aps.2017.00451.
- [81] M. Habesoglu, C. Oysu, S. Sahin, A. Sahin-Yilmaz, D. Korkmaz, A. Tosun, A. Karaaslan, Platelet-rich fibrin plays a role on healing of acute-traumatic ear drum perforation, J. Craniofac. Surg. 25 (2014) 2056–2058, https://doi.org/ 10.1097/SCS.000000000001140.
- [82] S.P.S. Yadav, J.S. Malik, P. Malik, P.K. Sehgal, J.S. Gulia, R.K. Ranga, Studying the result of underlay myringoplasty using platelet-rich plasma, J. Laryngol. Otol. 132 (2018) 990–994, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022215118001846.
- [83] D. Sharma, S. Mohindroo, R.K. Azad, Efficacy of platelet rich fibrin in myringoplasty, Int. J. Otorhinolaryngol. Head Neck Surg. 4 (2018) 677–681, https://doi.org/10.18203/issn.2454-5929.ijohns20181670.
- [84] G. Sankaranarayanan, V. Prithiviraj, R.V. Kumar, A study on efficacy of autologous platelet rich plasma in myringoplasty, Otolaryngol. Online J. 3 (2013) 1–15.
- [85] M. Saeedi, M. Ajalloueian, E. Zare, A. Taheri, J. Yousefi, S.M.J. Mirlohi, N.M. Aref, M.J. Saeedi, M.H. Khosravi, The effect of PRP-enriched gelfoam on ChronicTympanic membrane perforation: a double-blind randomized clinical trial, Int. Tinnitus J. 21 (2017) 108–111, https://doi.org/10.5935/0946-5448.20170021.
- [86] T. Fawzy, M. Hussein, S. Eid, S. Guindi, Effect of adding platelet-rich plasma to fat grafts in myringoplasty, Egypt, J. Otolaryngol. 34 (2018) 224–228, https://doi.org/ 10.4103/ejo.ejo_53_18.
- [87] M.W. El-Anwar, I. Elnashar, Y.A. Foad, Platelet-rich plasma myringoplasty: a new office procedure for the repair of small tympanic membrane perforations, Ear Nose Throat J. 96 (2017) 312–326, https://doi.org/10.1177/014556131709600818.
- [88] N.P. Nair, A. Alexander, B. Abhishekh, J.S. Hegde, S. Ganesan, S.K. Saxena, Safety and efficacy of autologous platelet-rich fibrin on graft uptake in myringoplasty: a

randomized controlled trial, Int. Arch. Otorhinolaryngol. 23 (2019) 77-82, https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0038-1649495.

- [89] M.W. El-Anwar, M.A.S. El-Ahl, A.A. Zidan, M.A.-R.A.-S. Yacoup, Topical use of autologous platelet rich plasma in myringoplasty, Auris Nasus Larynx 42 (2015) 365– 368, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anl.2015.02.016.
- [90] T. Ersözlü, E. Gultekin, A comparison of the autologous platelet-rich plasma gel fat graft myringoplasty and the fat graft myringoplasty for the closure of different sizes of tympanic membrane perforations, Ear Nose Throat J. 99 (5) (2020) 331–336, https://doi.org/10.1177/0145561319900388.
- [91] Y. Shiomi, Y. Shiomi, Surgical outcomes of myringoplasty using platelet-rich plasma and evaluation of the outcome-associated factors, Auris Nasus Larynx 47 (2) (2019) 191–197, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anl.2019.06.005.
- [92] M. Elbary, W. Nasr, S. Sorour, Platelet-rich plasma in reconstruction of posterior meatal wall after canal wall down mastoidectomy, Int. Arch. Otorhinolaryngol. 22 (2018) 103–107, https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0037-1602694.
- [93] C.H. Jang, C.H. Choi, Y.B. Cho, Effect of BMP2-platelet-rich plasma-biphasic calcium phosphate scaffold on accelerated osteogenesis in mastoid obliteration, In Vivo 30 (2016) 835–840, https://doi.org/10.21873/invivo.11002.
- [94] S.M. Askar, I.M. Saber, M. Omar, Mastoid reconstruction with platelet-rich plasma and bone pate after canal wall down mastoidectomy: a preliminary report, Ear Nose Throat J. (2019), https://doi.org/10.1177/0145561319879789.
- [95] S.F. Alhabib, I. Saliba, Hyaluronic acid fat graft myringoplasty versus autologous platelet rich plasma, J. Clin. Med. Res. 9 (2017) 30–34, https://doi.org/10.14740/ jocmr2800w.
- [96] R.S. Dhillon, E.M. Schwarz, M.D. Maloney, Platelet-rich plasma therapy future or trend? Arthritis Res. Ther. 14 (2012) 219, https://doi.org/10.1186/ar3914.
- [97] Y.R. Jeon, E.H. Kang, C.E. Yang, I.S. Yun, W.J. Lee, D.H. Lew, The effect of platelet-rich plasma on composite graft survival: Plast. Reconstr. Surg. 134 (2014) 239–246, https://doi.org/10.1097/PRS.00000000000392.
- [98] S.K. Özgürsoy, F. Tunçkaşık, M.E. Tunçkaşık, E. Akıncıoğlu, H. Doğan, G.K. Beriat, Histopathologic evaluation of hyaluronic acid and plasma-rich platelet injection into rabbit vocal cords: an experimental study, Turk. Arch. Otolaryngol. 56 (2018) 30–35, https://doi.org/10.5152/tao.2018.2942.
- [99] S.B. Cobden, K. Oztürk, S. Duman, H. Esen, T.M. Aktan, M.C. Avunduk, C. Elsurer, Treatment of acute vocal fold injury with platelet-rich plasma, J. Voice 30 (2016) 731–735, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvoice.2015.07.012.
- [100] A. Vidovic, U. Delling, Aryepiglottic fold augmentation as treatment for late-onset dysphagia following surgical treatment of recurrent laryngeal neuropathy, Tierarztl. Prax. Ausg. G Grosstiere Nutztiere. 45 (2017) 219–225, https://doi.org/10.15653/ TPG-160712.
- [101] A. Eryılmaz, B. Demirci, C. Gunel, F.K. Doger, O. Yukselen, I.K. Omurlu, Y. Basal, F. Agdas, S. Basak, Can tissue adhesives and platelet-rich plasma prevent pharyngocutaneous fistula formation? Auris Nasus Larynx 43 (2016) 62–67, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.anl.2015.06.012.
- [102] A.G. Yasak, O. Yigit, E. Araz Server, S. Durna Dastan, M. Gul, The effectiveness of platelet-rich plasma in an anosmia-induced mice model, Laryngoscope 128 (2018) E157–E162, https://doi.org/10.1002/lary.27029.
- [103] M. Sánchez, A. Garate, A.M. Bilbao, J. Oraa, F. Yangüela, P. Sánchez, J. Guadilla, B. Aizpurua, J. Azofra, N. Fiz, D. Delgado, Platelet-rich plasma for injured peripheral nerves: biological repair process and clinical application guidelines, in: Demystifying Polyneuropathy - Recent Adv. New Dir, 2018, https://doi.org/10.5772/ intechopen.81104.

- [104] M. Stolle, J. Schulze, A. Roemer, T. Lenarz, M. Durisin, A. Warnecke, Human plasma rich in growth factors improves survival and neurite outgrowth of spiral ganglion neurons in vitro, Tissue Eng. 24 (2018) 493–501, https://doi.org/10.1089/ ten.TEA.2017.0120.
- [105] H.O. Kemppainen, H.J. Puhakka, P.J. Laippala, M.M. Sipilä, M.P. Manninen, P.H. Karma, Epidemiology and aetiology of middle ear cholesteatoma, Acta Otolaryngol. 119 (1999) 568–572, https://doi.org/10.1080/00016489950180801.
- [106] J. Benson, L. Mwanri, Chronic suppurative otitis media and cholesteatoma in Australia's refugee population, Aust. Fam. Physician 41 (2012) 978–980.
- [107] D. Lucidi, E. De Corso, G. Paludetti, B. Sergi, Quality of life and functional results in canal wall down vs canal wall up mastoidectomy, Acta Otorhinolaryngol. Ital. 39 (2019) 53-60, https://doi.org/10.14639/0392-100X-2005.
- [108] C. Skoulakis, P. Koltsidopoulos, A. Iyer, G. Kontorinis, Mastoid obliteration with synthetic materials: a review of the literature, J. Int. Adv. Otol. 15 (2019) 400– 404, https://doi.org/10.5152/iao.2019.7038.
- [109] A.T. Harris, B. Mettias, T.H.J. Lesser, Pooled analysis of the evidence for open cavity, combined approach and reconstruction of the mastoid cavity in primary cholesteatoma surgery, J. Laryngol. Otol. 130 (2016) 235–241, https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0022215116000013.
- [110] M.B. Gluth, B.Y.B. Tan, P.L. Santa Maria, M.D. Atlas, Unique microbiology of chronically unstable canal wall down tympanomastoid cavities: considerations for surgical revision, J. Laryngol. Otol. 127 (2013) 458–462, https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0022215113000583.
- [111] D. Henatsch, F. Wesseling, J.J. Briedé, R.J. Stokroos, Treatment of chronically infected open mastoid cavities with medical honey: a randomized controlled trial, Otol. Neurotol. 36 (2015) 782–787, https://doi.org/10.1097/MAO.00000000000728.
- [112] G.E. Shambaugh, Part two: surgery of infections of the ear, in: Surg. Ear, second ed., W. B. Saunders Company, Philadelphia & London, 1967, pp. 286–287.
- [113] J.G. Toner, G.D. Smyth, Surgical treatment of cholesteatoma: a comparison of three techniques, Am. J. Otol. 11 (1990) 247–249.
- [114] D. Henatsch, S. Alsulami, A.M. Duijvestijn, J.P. Cleutjens, C.J. Peutz-Kootstra, R.J. Stokroos, Histopathological and inflammatory features of chronically discharging open mastoid cavities secondary analysis of a randomized clinical trial, JAMA Otolaryngol. Neck Surg. 144 (2018) 211–217, https://doi.org/10.1001/jamaoto.2017.2801.
- [115] Mastoidectomy: canal wall down techniques, in: D.E. Brackmann, C. Shelton, M.A. Arriaga (Eds.), Otol. Surg., 3th ed., W.B. Saunders Company, Philadelphia, 1994, 239–239.
- [116] Biomaterials in tympanoplasty: mastoid obliteration and ear canal reconstruction, in: S.E. Kountakis (Ed.), Encycl. Otolaryngol. Head Neck Surg., Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2013, pp. 333–334. https://www.springer.com/gp/book/ 9783642234989. (Accessed 27 January 2020).
- [117] V.Y.R. Soares, N.A. Atai, T. Fujita, S. Dilwali, S. Sivaraman, L.D. Landegger, F.H. Hochberg, C.A.P.C. Oliveira, F. Bahmad, X.O. Breakefield, K.M. Stankovic, Extracellular vesicles derived from human vestibular schwannomas associated with poor hearing damage cochlear cells, Neuro Oncol. 18 (2016) 1498–1507, https:// doi.org/10.1093/neuonc/now099.
- [118] S. Val, S. Jeong, M. Poley, A. Krueger, G. Nino, K. Brown, D. Preciado, Purification and characterization of microRNAs within middle ear fluid exosomes: implication in otitis media pathophysiology, Pediatr. Res. 81 (2017) 911–918, https://doi.org/ 10.1038/pr.2017.25.

- [119] E.H.C. Wong, Y.Y. Dong, M. Coray, M. Cortada, S. Levano, A. Schmidt, Y. Brand, D. Bodmer, L. Muller, Inner ear exosomes and their potential use as biomarkers, PloS One 13 (2018), https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0198029.
- [120] B. György, C. Sage, A.A. Indzhykulian, D.I. Scheffer, A.R. Brisson, S. Tan, X. Wu, A. Volak, D. Mu, P.I. Tamvakologos, Y. Li, Z. Fitzpatrick, M. Ericsson, X.O. Breakefield, D.P. Corey, C.A. Maguire, Rescue of hearing by gene delivery to inner-ear hair cells using exosome-associated AAV, Mol. Ther. 25 (2017) 379– 391, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymthe.2016.12.010.
- [121] G.M. Kalinec, L. Gao, W. Cohn, J.P. Whitelegge, K.F. Faull, F. Kalinec, Extracellular vesicles from auditory cells as nanocarriers for anti-inflammatory drugs and proresolving mediators, Front. Cell. Neurosci. 13 (2019), https://doi.org/10.3389/ fncel.2019.00530.
- [122] W.-Q. Zhong, J.-G. Ren, X.-P. Xiong, Q.-W. Man, W. Zhang, L. Gao, C. Li, B. Liu, Z.-J. Sun, J. Jia, W.-F. Zhang, Y.-F. Zhao, G. Chen, Increased salivary microvesicles are associated with the prognosis of patients with oral squamous cell carcinoma, J. Cell Mol. Med. 23 (2019) 4054–4062, https://doi.org/10.1111/ jcmm.14291.
- [123] L. He, F. Ping, Z. Fan, C. Zhang, M. Deng, B. Cheng, J. Xia, Salivary exosomal miR-24-3p serves as a potential detective biomarker for oral squamous cell carcinoma screening, Biomed. Pharmacother. Biomedecine Pharmacother. 121 (2020) 109553, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopha.2019.109553.
- [124] C. Li, Y. Zhou, J. Liu, X. Su, H. Qin, S. Huang, X. Huang, N. Zhou, Potential markers from serum-purified exosomes for detecting oral squamous cell carcinoma metastasis, Cancer Epidemiol. Biomark. Prev. Publ. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. Cosponsored Am. Soc. Prev. Oncol. 28 (2019) 1668–1681, https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-18-1122.
- [125] S. Rodríguez Zorrilla, M. Pérez-Sayans, S. Fais, M. Logozzi, M. Gallas Torreira, A. García García, A pilot clinical study on the prognostic relevance of plasmatic exosomes levels in oral squamous cell carcinoma patients, Cancers 11 (2019), https:// doi.org/10.3390/cancers11030429.
- [126] J. Wang, Y. Zhou, J. Lu, Y. Sun, H. Xiao, M. Liu, L. Tian, Combined detection of serum exosomal miR-21 and HOTAIR as diagnostic and prognostic biomarkers for laryngeal squamous cell carcinoma, Med. Oncol. Northwood Lond. Engl. 31 (2014) 148, https://doi.org/10.1007/s12032-014-0148-8.
- [127] X. Cui, D. Xiao, Y. Cui, X. Wang, Exosomes-derived long non-coding RNA HOTAIR reduces laryngeal cancer radiosensitivity by regulating microRNA-454-3p/E2F2 Axis, OncoTargets Ther. 12 (2019) 10827–10839, https://doi.org/ 10.2147/OTT.S224881.
- [128] D. Vozel, B. Uršič, J.L. Krek, R. Štukelj, V. Kralj-Iglič, Applicability of extracellular vesicles in clinical studies, Eur. J. Clin. Invest. 47 (2017) 305–313, https://doi.org/ 10.1111/eci.12733.